CHILDREN YOUNG PEOPLE AND FAMILIES POLICY AND PERFORMANCE BOARD

At a meeting of the Children, Young People and Families Policy and Performance Board on Monday, 30 January 2017 in the Civic Suite, Town Hall, Runcorn

Present: Councillors Dennett (Chair), Logan (Vice-Chair), Cassidy, Edge, P. Hignett, Horabin, P. Lloyd Jones, Parker, Rowe and J. Stockton

Apologies for Absence: None

Absence declared on Council business: None

Officers present: A. McIntyre, A. Jones, T. Coffey, H. Bell, W. Rourke and S. Williams

Also in attendance: Councillor T. McInerney (in accordance with Standing Order No 33), M. Parkinson – Strategic Professional Partner (CWAC), S. McHale – Halton CCG and Mrs C. Alonso.

ITEMS DEALT WITH UNDER DUTIES EXERCISABLE BY THE BOARD

Action

CYP30 MINUTES

The Minutes of the meeting held on 31 October 2016 were taken as read and signed as a correct record.

CYP31 PUBLIC QUESTION TIME

It was confirmed that no public questions had been received.

CYP32 EXECUTIVE BOARD MINUTES

The minutes relating to the Children, Young People and Families Portfolio which had been considered by the Executive Board since the last meeting of this Board were attached at Appendix 1 for information.

RESOLVED: That the minutes be noted.

CYP33 SSP MINUTES

The minutes of the Halton Children's Trust meeting held on 24 November 2016 were submitted to the Board for information.

In response to a question regarding hate crime (Item 1) it was noted that the percentages of responses under question 6 was not an increase in numbers.

RESOLVED: That the minutes be noted.

CYP34 CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE'S EMOTIONAL HEALTH AND MENTAL WELLBEING

The Board received a report that described the work that was taking place in Halton to improve children and young people's emotional health and wellbeing, which was being lead through the Children and Young People's Emotional Health and Wellbeing Board.

It was reported that poor mental health was one of the biggest social issues in England today, representing up to 23% of the total burden of ill health and was the largest single cause of disability. Locally, improving mental health and wellbeing had been identified as a priority for 'One Halton' and the Health and Wellbeing Board.

It was noted that one in four people would experience a mental health problem at some point in their life and around half of people with lifetime mental health problems experienced their first symptoms by the age of 14. The promotion of good mental health and early intervention could help to prevent mental illness from developing and mitigate its effects when it did.

The report went on to discuss a number of risk factors that increased the vulnerability of children and adolescents with mental health problems and specifically those in Halton. The Governments aspirations by 2020 were also presented.

Members were advised that Halton CCG was the lead accountable body for the commissioning of Young People's mental health and it worked in partnership with the Local Authority's Children's Services and Public Health. The aims of the service in Halton were outlined in the report with the achievements to date.

Members made the following observations following the presentation of the report:

<u>Is there a waiting list for CAMHS (Children and Adult Mental Health Service)?</u>

As there is a single point of access to the service, there is a backlog at the front end. Five Boroughs Partnership (5bps)

would be meeting on 8 February 2017 to discuss ceasing the current CART arrangements and introducing a single tier service that will be Halton specific.

What are schools doing to promote resilience and support?

Some schools were more actively engaged than others and some need to upskill in certain areas. Each school was provided with a 'contact practitioner' who was available to advise schools on the services available through CAMHS. Additionally, the nurture programme was being promoted in schools and this was being used to encourage resilience in children.

Were schools sharing best practice in the area of CAMHS?

Yes they were.

The resources and finances were available but schools need the right approach to CAMHS, like Cognitive Behavioural Therapy CBT – can a universal offer be enforced in schools?

The attachment element was being focussed on as it was important to identify this at the beginning. The midwifery service was being worked with and the health visitor offer was available up to 28 weeks after birth, to establish if any help was needed. If it was, then the client would be referred to other services.

What was being done to help young people through life to ensure there were no mental health problems?

We try not to over medicalise situations as many young people have common issues that were resolved mostly by talking and sharing problems and getting advice, without any need for intervention. Online services were available in the first instance as a self-help tool, such as forums etc. These online tools were monitored and any information submitted by an individual that was deemed to require further intervention, would be flagged up.

How was a CAMHS primary school child transferred to a secondary school when they move up?

CAMHS follows the child up to the age of 18 so it would be an automatic transition as the Council would know which school the child had been admitted to.

The Chair commented that as most Elected Members

were governors of schools, that they could be encouraged to raise awareness of CAMHS in their schools and the services available to them.

One Member commented that blockages occurred at the top end of the service where a client needed a psychological referral but was put on a waiting list; thus affecting the capacity at the entry point of the service.

The Board was also advised that a workforce plan was being developed mid Mersey wide, to address a largely aging workforce within the service.

The Chair requested an update on this topic at a future meeting of the Board with discussions around pilots included and stated that information on goals settings and outcomes would be useful.

RESOLVED: That the Board notes the contents of the report.

Director of Children's Services

CYP35 CHILDREN IN CARE AND CARE LEAVERS

The Board received a report informing them of the current children in care population and the outcomes for children in care (CIC) and care leavers.

It was noted that as corporate parents, it was important for all Members to have an understanding of the needs of children in the care of the Council, and exercise their role in supporting them and advocating for them in all areas as parents did for their own children.

It was reported that the aim of the Council was to keep children within their families where this was consistent with their safety and welfare. However, in instances where this was not possible and the level of risk of harm to a child was significant and increasing despite support, the Local Authority had a duty under the Children Act 1989, to safeguard their welfare. The report discussed the reasons for a child going into care and the legal procedure around this.

Members were referred to the performance report at Appendix 1 which covered children in care, care leavers and adoption for quarter 2 (June to September 2016). Members discussed this data and the information presented in the report which was current, and would be included in the quarter 3 performance data mid-February.

Members raised the following queries / comments following the presentation:

In these financially constrained times do we have a contingency in case of any further increases in numbers of CIC?

If the numbers were to increase it would be a risk to the Council as children's services were already under significant financial pressure. Members were reassured however that a decision on whether or not to take a child into care would not be based around funds being available but the need to safeguard that child.

Query regarding the monitoring of adoption breakdowns

Once a child had been adopted the parents were part of a support plan for the following 3 years. After that the support passed to the relevant local authority. After this, there was a Government adoption fund that could be accessed if parents were finding difficulties. Parents were aware of these services and were kept in touch with the adoption service via newsletters and working groups. It was noted that there were no current reported adoption breakdowns for Halton children.

The Lead Member for Children's and Young People's Services wished to highlight the good work of the fostering and adoption teams and agencies in Halton.

RESOLVED: That the Board notes the report.

Director of Children's Services

CYP36 A REVIEW OF THE USE OF PUPIL PREMIUM PLUS AND ITS EXPENDITURE YEAR ON YEAR

Members received a report from the Headteacher of Halton Virtual School for Children in Care which provided an update of the findings of a review into the use of Pupil Premium Plus and its expenditure year on year.

It was noted that the Pupil Premium Plus (PP+) for Children in Care (CIC) was governed by the conditions of grant published by the Department of Education (DfE). These conditions of grant for PP+ for CIC had always been different to those governing pupil premium for other eligible children. In February 2014 the conditions governing PP+ changed resulting in significant differences from the conditions applied in previous years, a summary of the major differences was outlined in the report. It was also reported that in March 2014 further statutory guidance was

produced describing the role of virtual school head in managing the PP+ for CIC. A summary of the differences were also outlined in the report.

Members were advised that in response to these changes, Halton adopted a 'child's individual needs driven model' of allocation that was linked to the completion of effective, timely and high quality PEP's. The key overarching principles of the model adopted by Halton were discussed in the report. It was noted that the model was deemed to be good practice by Ofsted during Halton SIF inspection in 2014, and also by the DfE in a review undertaken for Ministers in 2015.

Officers also presented the findings from the review of PP+ expenditure for 2015-16. The positives of this were highlighted in the report and the areas of difficulty were discussed with their suggested resolutions.

Further to Members queries it was noted that the funding for PP+ was in the region of £320,000 per year and that the whole amount was spent each year. Further, all schools were aware that this funding was available to them and they all claimed what they needed for their pupils who were entitled to it.

Further to a request made at the last Board meeting in October, Members were referred to a paper that was sent to them on 9 January 2017, which provided information on the key roles and responsibilities of school governors for Children in Care.

RESOLVED: That the Board notes the information provided.

CYP37 PROPOSED SCRUTINY TOPIC GROUP - FURTHER DEVELOPING LINKS BETWEEN HALTON'S BUSINESSES AND SCHOOLS

The Board received a proposal from the Strategic Director – Enterprise, Communities and Resources, on the establishment of a Scrutiny Topic Group to investigate the potential for further developing links between Halton's businesses and schools.

Members were reminded that at the January meeting a report was presented advising on work that had been undertaken to further develop the relationship between the education and business sectors in Halton. This report took into account the emerging devolution arrangements for the

Liverpool City Region (LCR) and the long term ambition to maximise the potential of businesses and residents of the LCR, and to significantly reduce the gap between the LCR and the national average in terms of skills levels and welfare dependency. It was reported that over the last 12 months, Halton had been working with the LCR to implement the devolution 'asks' to ensure that they were beneficial to both businesses and education sectors in Halton.

The Chair explained to the Board how the scrutiny topic came about. Members discussed the proposal and scope of the topic brief and further areas they wished to explore; such as how would you connect school's curriculums to the needs of employers.

The emerging devolution arrangements for the Liverpool City Region (LCR) were noted and it was the consensus of the Board that the topic was well timed as far as devolution was concerned.

It was agreed that the topic group be established and Chaired by Councillor Geoff Logan. It would be supported by the Operational Director – Economy, Enterprise and Property and the 14-19 Lead from Education, Inclusion and Provision. The Operational Director – Economy, Enterprise and Property, would email Board Members in the first instance to advise Members of the scrutiny schedule.

RESOLVED: That the Board

- agrees to the establishment of a scrutiny topic group Further developing links between Halton's businesses and schools; and
- 2. agrees the proposed areas for further development, as outlined in the report.

CYP38 PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORTS - QUARTER 2 2016-17

The Board received the Performance Management reports for quarter 2 of 2016-17 and were requested to consider and raise any questions or points of clarification in respect of these.

It was noted that the key priorities for development or improvement in 2016-17 were agreed by Members and included in the Local Authority's Business Plan, for the various functional areas reported to the Board as detailed below:

Operational Director -Education, Inclusion and Provision

- Education, Inclusion and Provision Services; and
- Children and Families Services

The report detailed progress made against objectives and milestones and performance targets and provided information relating to key developments and emerging issues that had arisen during the period. Appendix 1 of the report contained a progress update concerning the implementation of all Directorate high-risk mitigation measures that were relevant to the remit of this Board.

The Board discussed:

- the 'Attainment 8' which was a new indicator that reported on the basis of GCSE point scores (Key Stage 4) and 'Progress 8' which was the progress made by the pupils on their Attainment 8 subjects;
- Members suggested that a seminar for all Members on the key stages of education would be helpful to help them understand the work that was being done around assessments and resilience building in schools;
- The recent changes in curriculums and assessment were noted and the impact this had had in terms of Halton's performance when benchmarked against other areas of performance both nationally and locally;
- Members suggested that a 'crib sheet' for Governors on Key Stages 2, 3 and 4 would be helpful; and
- Members queried the overspend in the Children and Families Services Department and it was clarified that this was due to 'Out of Borough' placements, rather than the use of agency staff, which had reduced considerably.

In respect of the above, the Chair requested clarity with the narrative for future performance and budget reports.

RESOLVED: That the Board received the third quarter performance management reports.